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Foreword ... The Revd Canon David Isaac

Parish newsletters at this time of year often direct
our attention to new beginnings. Even in chilly
days, the approach of Spring is already
detectable: bulbs risking their shoots above
ground, birds being more active, even squirrels
overcoming reluctance to get out a bit more.

This year, for all of us, new beginnings will even
be more welcome than ever.

Few of us could have predicted the year that
we've experienced: from surprise and confusion,
through anxiety and restraint, living with
restrictions and codes of conduct, to the hope of a
framework in which to contain the impact of
Covid-19. We've learnt a lot of things along the
way: about what creates and fractures
community; about our reliance on the dedication
and sacrifice of those who care for our needs;
and about ourselves. By the time you read this we
may be moving robustly and gratefully into the
delivery of vaccinations. Not the beginning of the
end, but still a really important step towards
increasing our ability to live a different life.

It's been said that ‘the things that don’t destroy
us, make us stronger’. When we are able to live
differently, leaving aside, at least for now, the
necessary restrictions on our lives, it would be
good to take forward with us the ways in which
we think we have become stronger, in ourselves
and as communities. What have we learnt, or re-
learnt, about the things most important in our
lives? What have we found we can do without
and leave behind? How do we want to be
different?

Parish newsletters at this time of the year often
direct our attention, in the church community, to
the impending approach of Lent and Easter,
which have always been about new beginnings,
being and doing differently, leaving bits of us
behind and moving on. Who knows? By the time
we get to Easter this year, we may even be able
to let our hair down in celebration — though by
then, without hairdressers, some of us may have
quite a lot of it!

As we look to the future, | am very happy to be
able to reassure those of you who have asked
about Fr. David that he continues to make
progress in his recovery. His medical advisers
are carefully managing his return to full health
and it is his earnest hope to be fully back with you
as soon as possible. Both David and Vickie are
very appreciative of your understanding in
allowing him space and time to recover and |
continue to assure them of your prayers and
affection. | am grateful too for all the support you
are offering to your churchwardens as they
manage and steer the parishes through these
demanding days of lockdown.

With all good wishes
David

The Revd Canon David Isaac
Bishops Waltham Area Dean

for close members of the family only.

Eve Ludbrook — 1924 - 2021

Eve’s family would like us all to know that Eve died peacefully on Friday 15" January
at Mary Rose Manor Nursing Home in Portsmouth. There will be a private cremation

When circumstances allow Eve’s family will hold a memorial service where her long
and full life, devoted to serving the local community, will be celebrated.







St. Peter’s Flower Team

(A message from Pauline Walters)

Following Jennie Blackburn’s departure from the
village in October last year | have been asked to
step into the role of heading up the flower team
at St. Peter’s.

Jennie, along with husband Richard, moved into
the village some twenty years ago and they
immediately immersed themselves in village life.
As well as running the church flower team Jennie
was also a keen member of the choir. Richard
sat on the PCC holding the position of Treasurer
and was very much involved in raising funds for
the new church rooms.

For my part, I lived in Swanmore for almost thirty
years and first met Jennie at a Pilates Class in
Warnford. We met again when | was asked to do
flowers for a wedding at St. Peter’s and Jennie’s
name was given to me as being in charge of the
Church flowers.

My husband Robin had a strong affiliation with
St. Peter’s through family connections and
friends in the village and when he died in 2018
he was buried there. | did the flowers for his
funeral, along with two friends, and shortly
afterwards Jennie invited me to join her team. |
moved to Webb’s Green in Soberton on the 16th
October last year.

Jennie is a hard act to follow so | have asked a
close friend, Sandra Glen, to work alongside me.
Sandra and | met doing the flowers for Droxford
Church and have remained firm friends ever
since. We have done numerous weddings and
events together over the years and she brings
with her tremendous artistic flair. | have also
asked Jill Williams to join us, who as a long
standing resident and member of the flower team
has the experience of working alongside Jennie
during her time at the helm.

Now with the focus firmly on our new Parish,
Sandra and | have some ideas to help share our
love of flower arranging and, when life returns to
some sense of normality, we hope to put
together some demonstrations and workshops.

Due to Covid | haven’t been able to meet as
many of the flower team as | would have liked
but hopefully that can be rectified once
restrictions are lifted. In the meantime if anyone
reading this would like to join the flower team at
St. Peter’s, however lacking in confidence or
inexperienced you might feel, please don’t
hesitate to get in touch.

When | took over from Jennie, | could never have
imagined that the future would remain so
uncertain for so long. Even as | compose this
message for the Parish Magazine | have just
been told that the church doors are going to be
closed with immediate effect and at least until the
middle of February. We do hope we may be able
to decorate the church for Easter Worship but
that remains to be seen.

In the meantime keep safe and stay well.

For further information contact:

Pauline Walters

Half Acre Cottage, Webb’s Green, Soberton,
S032 3PY

Tel: 02394 006500/Mob: 07939 108664

Avian Influenza (Bird Flu)

Unfortunately, since the 14" December 2020 our
feathered friends also had to join us in lockdown.
To fight Avian Influenza all Bird keepers whether
it be 3 back garden hens/ducks or a commercial
flock, are now legally required to take
preventative measures and they must be housed
indoors or in secure pens with netting/tarpaulin to
prevent any wild bird access . Keepers need to
adhere to strict bio secure measures of foot
baths.

The last Avian flu outbreak measures were kept
in place until the spring, so it is important that
any confinement issues are addressed, to reduce
stress, hanging cabbages is a good boredom
buster and deep straw can encourage scratching
for insects.

We ali need to take this seriously as this is not
only a legal requirement but also to keep all our
birds safe and prevent any unnecessary culling.

Legally if you own more than 50 birds you have
to be registered with defra (this is totally free)
and will allow them to update you on the current
situation. You can also register even if you only
have a couple and defra will update you. 03000
200301

Jackie Povey
Breeder of rare breed poultry

Hurricane Farm






Newtown Soberton and
Meonstoke schools to link up?

A proposal to link Newtown Soberton school
in a “federation” with Meonstoke Church of
England school is being put to parents and
other key stakeholders for their views.

The plan would be for the two infant schools to
follow the example of more than 30 others in
Hampshire which have federated, leading to
benefits from sharing resources such as teaching
staff experience, other educational expertise,
curriculum plans and events.

But the current governors of both schools have
stressed that this is not a proposal to create one
new school or dispose of any property.

Instead, under the proposais, the two schools
would be governed by a new single body, which
would appoint one Executive Head Teacher
accountable for both.

Existing teaching contracts would be unchanged,
and no staff would be made redundant as a
result of a federation. But new staff appointed
after the formation of the federation could be
contracted to work at either school. Children, too,
would be able to take part in shared events
between the schools, enabling greater social
connections, and facilitating their transition to
junior school.

Each school would continue to be known by its
existing name, and would retain its own legal
status, budget allocation, admission
arrangements, performance tables and Ofsted
inspections.

Claire Hannah-Russell, Chair of Newtown
Soberton Infant School governors, says
“Creating a federation gives strengthens our
opportunities to work together. Whilst
maintaining our individual school identities and
approaches, we can work together positively, to
share expertise, experience, professional
development skill sets and resources. We also
have an invaluable opportunity to support
children through their transition to junior schools
in relation to education, social and community
development”.

The two Chairs have noted that whiist funding
and budgets have not been motivating factors in
the proposal, the ability to share expertise and

resources Will help protect against the national
variation in funding of schools, especially the
impact upon small, rural schools.

Parents of children and other key stakeholders at
both schools and in the local communities have
been asked to give their views on the proposal
by midday on 1st February, after which the
governing bodies will consider the responses,
and decide whether or not to proceed. If the go-
ahead is given, the new federation will begin in
April.

Soberton & Newtown
Local History Society

The History Society is still
continuing to meet each month,
albeit by Zoom until we are able to
meet in person.

The last meeting took place on Thursday 14™
January and featured a talk by our very own
Jane Salmon entitled “Sad place, New Place,
Holy Place” about some of the buildings in
Shedfield.

For many of us, Shedfield although right on our
doorstep, is a place we drive through on the way
to somewhere and we don’t know much about it.
From the mysterious, sadly dilapidated bungalow
down a side track, to New Place and St John the
Baptist Church, Jane threw new light on
Shedfield and its connection to the Arden family
of Shakespeare fame.

We were also to have had a talk by Robin West
“How to keep your head when all about you are
losing theirs” which sounded intriguing, but there
were technological gremlins somewhere in the
system which prevented that talk, but we hope to
have Robin back at a later date.

The next talk will be on Thursday 11" Feb by
Barbara Furbridge entitled “The History of
Underwear” — that should be something a bit
different! Followed on Thursday 11" March by “
Medieval Idsworth” by Mark Seaman. Most of
you will know of, or even visited The Church In
The Field at Idsworth, near Rowlands Castle.
That should be a really interesting talk.

Do please contact us if you are not a member
and would like to attend any of our talks.
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IN-GOLD-FIELD ... local history

Some names can conjure up all manner of
questions and explanations and Ingoldfield does
just that. About fifty years ago a Newtown school
pupil being told they were walking in “Ingoldfield
Lane” quite logically enquired which was the gold
field. A local resident who overheard the child
muttered must be ‘Newcomers - Townies’. Not
only locals but those who had been taught the
name of the lane from locals would have
pronounced it ‘Ingerfield’ or ‘Inglefield’. There were
no Winchester City Council road name signs in
those days and my family rarely refer to it by its
proper name.

The name has no romantic connection with gold. It
is a corruption of the name Englefield a 14™"
century owner of the sub-manor of Flexland. In old
documents it is often referred to as Inglefield or
variants as there was no standard spelling.

William the Conqueror rewarded his followers with
property and his Chamberlain received, amongst
other property, a manor within the parish of
Soberton. The Domesday Survey of 1086 records
that Herbert the Chamberlain held the manor and
there were 2 villagers and 8 small holders and
there was a mill and 2 acres of meadow. The mill
is assumed to be Rudley Mill but there is an
element of doubt since there are later references
linking the Flexland Manor with a meadow at
Benested, otherwise St. Clairs.

The early history is difficult to follow but it was split
very early when Herbert gave his daughter a
portion on her marriage to Robert de Venuz. in the
14™ century it came into the hands of Roger de
Englefield. Roger is interesting because he
definitely had a presence in the parish obtaining
permission from the Bishop “ to celebrate mass in
the oratory of his dwelling house of Flexland”

The manor and it’s sub manors again slips into
obscurity until it is mentioned in the mid-16™
century when it has been added to the main Manor
of Soberton possibly before it came into the hands
of Thomas Wriothesley, 1% Earl of Southampton.
However there are two references in the burial
registers referring to Ingoldfield:-

e 1573 31t August Walter Franklyn “farmer at
Inggildfylds, aged 80 yeres”

e 1620 20" February Roger Bene
Inglefelds”

“farmer at

Roger’s daughter was buried less than a month
earlier. The Bean family were present in Soberton
records for over two centuries and the Franklyn
family almost as long. According to Hampshire
Treasures the red brick and flint Ingoldfield
farmhouse dates to the 16" C so both families
could have lived under its tiled roof.

When the Soberton Manors were sold about 1742
Christopher Reeks was named as the farmer of
the 88 acres known as Inglefield Farm with “a
good Farmhouse, Orchard, Garden, Backside,
Three Barns and a Stable” The Reeks were a
Catholics family and are more closely associated
with Southend Farm.

Forty years later a new Lord of the Manor,
Humphrey Minchin let Ingoldfield to Daniel Parr for
a term of 21 years. The details of tenure are quite
exact and include a condition that Humphrey
Minchin has the use Daniel’s best team (of horses)
with his carriage and servants four days in every
year, except at harvest time. The tenant had to
keep things the property in good repair and could
not cut down any trees without leave from said
Lord.

It would appear Daniel's 21 year lease was not
extended but he remained in the village owning
and occupying property, doing church warden
duties and attending Vestry meetings up to 1828.
Soberton Burial Register shows he had been living
in Cheriton when he died, aged 79, in 1832.

Francis Hoad was paying tax for Ingoldfield by
1811. A year later it is a Mr. Blackman and
documents inform us that there was a walnut tree
in the garden. Following the end of the
‘Napoleonic’ Wars in 1815 farming was in in the
doldrums and the farm appears to be in a sad
state.

By 1840 the Tithe Commutation shows Edward
Molden at Ingoldfield, the tenant of Henry J.M.B.
Minchin. The Moldens were also of an old Catholic
family and had been farming in the parish for
years. We are not sure where Edward was in 1831
when there was an arson attack on one of his
barns. This was the time of the agricultural riots.
There were Moldens at ingoldfield, Southend,
Broom and other farms throughout the rest of the
19" century. When in 1890 Edward Molden’s body
was buried in Soberton churchyard the rites were
performed by a Catholic Priest. Newtown School
Log book records the absenteeism for the funeral.
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Children’s Book Project

| was introduced to The
Children's Book Project
last year, a small and
efficient charity that
gives books to primary
schools where there is
a high percentage of
children who get free school meals and a below
average reading ability. Last year they gave
121,450 books to 60,000 children in the London
area. My sister (who lives in Hambledon) and |
wondered if they would like to expand this to the
Hampshire area... and they loved the idea. In
December we took 1600 books to a school in
Portsmouth where 800 children each received 2
books to take home and keep.

We are now collecting for the next school we will
be allocated and wonder if you can help. If you
are using lockdown to have a clear out, would you
bear us in mind? We need picture books, early
reader, simple chapter books and those for older
readers, up to age 11. We sort them before
delivery but need to stress that we're looking for
books in good condition, "gently loved" is how the
charity puts it - and not too old-fashioned. We are
also looking for age appropriate reference books.

We can collect from you or you can drop them off
to Waterside Cottage, Cutts Arch, Midlington
Road, SO32 3PD. If you'd like us to collect, just
email me to arrange.

Thank you so much. These books will make a
huge difference to children, many of whom have
no books at home. And do have a look at the
website childrensbookproject.co.uk if you have
time.

Lucy Baring
baringlucy@gmail.com

u3a Meon Valley

Meon Valley U3A is one of the smallest
U3As with a membership of over 100 people and
has nine interest groups. Membership renewals
have been sent out, the cost is £10 for January to
September. New members are welcome, if you are .
interested please contact me for a form on any of
the numbers/addresses below.

We are now holding our meetings via Zoom.
Members will be sent a link to join the session a
few days before, and we look forward to more of
you taking part.

Feb 2 The RNLI
Brian Masters

Feb 16t The Universe is Transient
Phillip Charles

Mar 2" Living in Cairo
Janet Diamond

Mar 16t Ernest Hemmingway and the
International Brigade
Lyndon Paimer

Apr 6th TBA

Apr 20" Graffiti All Around You
Tony Kippenberger

May 4" South Coast from the Air

Brian Barrett

Some of our groups have managed to continue by
communicating via email - Poetry Circle and
Reading. Mike is giving Zoom presentations to the
Egyptology group. Strolling had resumed with a
limit of groups of up to six people socially
distancing but is now suspended again. Others
due to their nature of visiting places /meeting in
groups — Art Appreciation, Geology and Nostalgia
have ceased for the time being.

General enquiries to: Betty Hiscock, Secretary
01489 894807 or 07766522464

email: mvu3asec@yahoo.com

Website: u3asites.org.uk/meon-valley
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Communications

The Parish Council’s main point of communication
is the Parish Clerk, Jenny Clarke, her email is
clerk@soberton.org . Jenny coordinates all actions
coming from the Parish Council and is able to
connect with the statutory authorities which
provide services to the Parish. She will direct
questions and source answers and, when
possible, overseeing actions. There is a list of
councillors in this magazine identifying their area
of interest with contact numbers and emails should
you prefer to contact a councillor directly.

Eve Ludbrook

The Parish Council is sad to learn of the death of
Eve Ludbrook, she was a stalwart of our
community for many years. Eve was Chairman of
the Parish Council in the 1970’s and 1980’s, in fact
interviewed and appointed Norman Chapman as
Clerk in 1982. Until very recently she always
showed a keen interest in the Parish Council’s
activities. Eve will be remembered with great
respect and affection; our condolences go to her
family.

John Hyland
Chairman

Planning Applications - 15™" January 2021

Tree preservation order

Decisions — 15th January 2021

Application permitted
20/018880/HOU Hone Copse, Heath Road

Application permitted

Repairs works and partial reroofing
Approved

Permitted

Plann i ng Appl ications (correct at time of going to print)

SDNP/20/05763/LDP Little Orchards Farm, Ingoldfield Lane, Soberton
Construction of swimming pool and changing rooms and seating area (pavilion)

20/02662/FUL Hoe Manor Farm, Hoe Street, Hambledon
Change of use from agricultural barn to C3 use with operational development for conversion to a
dwelling house, a package treatment works and formation of a domestic garden

SDNP/21/00111/TPO Down House, School Hill, Soberton

20/00758/FUL Land adjacent to the Maples, Church Road, Newtown
To build a new detached two bedroom chalet style bungalow plus a detached double garage with
workshop on a vacant paddock. Construction traffic to use existing field access

Proposed single storey rear extension and internal alterations to floor plan

SDNP/20/03654/LIS Soberton House, School Hill, Soberton

20/02443/HOU Ingoldfield Farm, Flintwall Cottage, Ingoldfield Lane
Outbuilding for ancillary use to replace static caravan
















Hampshire, and the advice and support that is
available. It includes -

connect4communities - New directory of
information

Our new Connect4communities directory has
now been launched. This is your one-stop-shop
for local help and support for those who may be
struggling financially as a result of the impact of
COVID-19.

If you are having difficulties in finding appropriate
childcare and you are a key worker or a
parent/guardian of a vulnerable child, you can
complete an online form to request help. You
can browse advice, information and local
services by category eg

Childcare and Early Years Education
Family Support

Activities, Leisure and Play

Young People

Employment, Training and Learning
connect4communities Directory

Continuation of key services for Hampshire

The County Council has confirmed that all
Hampshire household waste recycling centres
(HWRCs) will remain open for those who need to
use them. Booking slots are available seven
days in advance at each of Hampshire’s 24
HWRCs, and can be made online at

www. hants.gov.uk/wasteandrecycling/recyclingc
entres/book-appointment or, for those without
internet access, by phone on 02380 179 949,

between Monday and Friday 9.00 am to 5:30 pm.

Award for championing more electric vehicle
charging points

In April 2018 our Property Services team
launched the Central Southern Regional
Framework for Electric Vehicle Charging
Infrastructure, in partnership with Joju

Charging as the installation partner, to lead the
way in getting more electric vehicle charging
points installed across Hampshire and the south
of England.

To date, more than 60 public sector bodies such
as local councils and universities have used the
framework to install more than 200 charging
points across Hampshire, with a further 1,000

charging points aiready planned for installation
over the next year. Our continued work to grow
the use of sustainable transport has been
recognised with an Electric Vehicle Innovation
and Excellence (EVIE) Award for Public Sector
Infrastructure Strategy of the Year.

For further information about the Central
Southern Regional Framework for Electric
Vehicle Charging Infrastructure,

visit www.hants.gov.uk/transport/ev-charging-
points Residents who are interested in using an
electric vehicle but do not have access to off
street parking can also find guidance for electric
vehicle charging

at www.hants.gov.uk/transport/ev-charging-
points/ev-charging-guidance

ChatHealth 0-5

This is a text messaging service to support
parents, carers and families of under 5’s in
Hampshire. It has been launched by the Health
Visiting Service of Southern Health NHS
Foundation Trust to improve access to health
information and support. This service provides a
quick and easy way to access information and
advice which is particularly important for parents
and carers of very young children. They can ask
about a variety of topics such as sleep, growth
and development, parenting, breast or bottle
feeding, diet and nutrition, and behaviour — by
accessing this service, in some cases visits to
the GP may not be required. For more
information visit -
https://www.southernhealth.nhs.uk/. ../chathealth-

0-5-parents.../

Emergency Care

If you are caring for someone who needs your
help due to a health condition, disability or frailty,
you may find it useful to know that Hampshire
County Council fund emergency planning for
carers. Up to 48 hours free care may be
available for the person you care for in the event
of an emergency. This is a free service and no
adult services assessment is needed.
Telephone Freephone 0800 1691577.

Patricia Stallard

Lead Executive Member for Children’s Services & Young People

Hampshire County Council
Divisional Member for Winchester Southern Parishes
pgstallard@aol.com / 02392 251484
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USEFUL INFORMATION

Any additions or changes, please contact the editor

USEFUL NUMBERS

LOCAL CLUBS AND INTEREST GROUPS

Soberton Village

LOCAL FACILITIES

Club

entral Meon

Beat Surgeries Alternate Fridays Brownies & .
(tbc) Rookesbury Hall 10:00 to 12:00 Guides Caroline Rogers 01489 877430
Droxford 01489 877588 .
Doctors Wickham 01329 833121 Film Club TBC
Surgeries Denmead 02392 239630 ; ;
Bishops Waltham 01489 892288 Local History Duncan Colin-Jones | 01489 877237
Wickham .
1st Wed 2.00-3.00 || [Soberton Football | Keith Moran 01329 834897
- Comm.Centre
Baby Clinics Waltham Chase
Village Hall 4% Wed 10 — 11:30 Soberton Players | Susan Hyland 01489 878724
Social Services . Pete Woodacre 01489 877768
Direct 0845600 4555 Table Tennis Adrian Hunt 01489 878141
Hants C
H elp“ne"”e's 08457 221122 Ladies Group Liz Whales 01489 877712
. Good Neighbours | Sue Mussellwhite 01489 877282
NH
S Direct 1 Group Philomena Bergin | 02392 632551
Sobertonlunch | o ira Henderson | 01489 877978
Age Concern Head Office 0800 328 7154 Club Norman Chapman | 01489 877378
First Friday of each 12.30 - Church Room
month
CAB 01489 896376 Meon Valley Lions | o jine 07443 753780

c Frank Pearson 01489 892822

www.sobertonvillagehall.co.uk

Rookesbury Hall

Jenny Doney

01329 834392

Hall Booking Katie Flannagan | 07850 569548 Valley Councilors | /1%l Weston O S0
bertonvillagehall I
sobertonvillagehali@googlemail.com County Councillor | Patricia Stallard 02392 251484

SOBERTON PARISH COUNCIL

Booking www.soberton.org
Bookings@rookesburyhall.co.uk .(l:?‘l;ri\r:zl:nd c’:‘r?aritrg;gt:’::cr):. org
Sude Rt Turs.corogers [owverracn || aneliemerman | Souten Nl o
David Salmon ey
Bob Stranks rso%l:rth.:tr;x::gbtopenworld.com
\’I‘V?:ttiz:: Chureh g;arr\;'v ;lg‘/vswell 81238 gg:;:;? Arabelia Turner :?al:)tehll‘:vnrtms:r’@gmail.com
Soberton Church | Louise McEwen 01489 877448 Kevin Lamport Southern Ward
Wardens Norman Chapman | 01489 877378 Contact through the Clerk
PCC Secretary(N) (Bﬁ;c;tri}rlng‘)owswe" 01329 834671 Sam Marland (S:g:tt:;rg‘:l::;: the Clerk
PCC Secretary(S) | Norman Chapman | 01489 877378 Roger Lunn gg::::tr&y::grg the Clerk
Capt. Of Bells(S) | Noel Evans 01489 877271 Neil Findlay I’I‘ﬁ?;‘r::;';s":;[g@ qooglemail.com
&::;‘;Hg;d John Lester 01489 878557 Wendy Prangnell \:‘/grr;'r‘\g::el‘llgargl. com

Clerk and Proper
Officer

Jenny Clarke

clerk@soberton.org
01489 877836

Please e-mail copy for the magazine to gill.highcroft@btinternet.com

NEXT COPY DATE - 15" MARCH 2021
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